Town Of Sanbornton

BUDGET COMMITTEE
PUBLIC HEARING
Meeting minutes

April 9, 2013
Present Katy Wells, Roger Grey, Earl Leighton, John Olmstead, Dave Nickerson, Judy Rich, and Jeff Jenkins and also TA Bob Veloski was in attendance.

At 6:14 pm, Chair Leighton recognized the presence of a quorum and called the meeting to order.  (This was the regular business meeting.)
Minutes

Chair Leighton made a motion to approve the minutes with the attachments, of March 22, 2013, 2nd by John Olmstead all were in favor.

Mail/Correspondence

Chair Leighton reviewed an email from the Library that came just before the start of this meeting to budget committee members requesting their funding be restored.  The committee reviewed the email and took it under advisement.

Chair Leighton reviewed the warrant articles that the budget committee has not taken a position on.  Warrant Article #7 and #9 needed a position from the committee.  

The committee discuss Warrant article #7, regarding the lease/purchase of a 10-wheel dump truck.  Dave discussed that it could save the town money with being able to haul larger loads of material and make less trips and not overload the current 6-wheeler that we use.  Dave reported checking with surrounding towns and they are all switching to the use of a 10 vs. 6 wheel trucks.  Chair Leighton made a motion to recommend article 7 2nd by Judy Rich all were in favor.
The committee discussed Warrant Article #9, regarding the lease/purchase of a vibratory roller.  The committee discussed the current roller the town owns, the life span of a roller and Johnny Van Tassel added that the current roller breaks down frequently and that the same part usually goes and it costs $4,300 to buy and about 6 months to get. Other discussion was what a new one costs to buy/lease at $2520 a month from Volvo and they would be responsible for the service, MB would be $3,530 a month and to hire a roller is about $125/hour.  Jeff questioned the lateness of the request and the consideration of buying a used roller.  The committee decided to table a decision until after the public hearing

At 7:02 pm Chair Leighton opened the Public Hearing 
Chair Leighton read the budget by departments and gave a total for each section.

Comments from the Public included:

Don Bormes stated he is the Chairmen of the Planning Board and was unhappy with the committee’s decision not to fund the line item for the Master Plan at $1700.  Bob Ward addressed this and stated it was for the mapping that will be needed when the new zoning ordinances are approved and for conservation maps.  Katy responded that when discussing this with Mr. Ward during the budget cycle it was discovered that the maps may not need to be funded until FY15 given the ordinances will be worked on in FY14 and funding could go in the FY15 budget cycle.
Bill Whalen questioned if the cemetery line was originally supposed to be self-supporting when the cemetery was designed and approved.  Guy Guinta added that they need to sell some more plots for this to take place.  

Chief Hankard spoke on the lines that the budget committee cut for the salaries.  The chief requested that the police budget be increased by $19,879 so that it makes the pay for officers more competitive to other towns.  He further explained that we are currently in the process of losing our senior officer for better pay, to another town.  Chief also states that this costs the taxpayers money as we have to pay all accumulated time (vacation, sick time etc.) when an officer leaves.  Chief states that moral is high in the department and that the current officers now have been with us for a while.  Chair Leighton and Jeff both commented on how good the department is running but questioned the request tonight vs. the original request that we cut back to the 2.5% all departments were told to put in for, as this amount is more than the original request.  Chief stated that he has based this on other departments in the area with the same force.  Dave added that the BOS discussed this at a recent meeting and that we have to pay this officer leaving $9k, who is already trained and familiar with the town,  and he feels the town is losing out.  Jeff suggested that with the times changing the town should be looking at paying more and paying for less benefits.  Sargent Howe commented that he has been helping Chief Hankard with these figures and has researched the issue of officers leaving over the past 10 years.  He stated that we lose an officer about every 3 years for pay reasons and that research shows that our pay in Sanbornton even with benefits is less than other towns.  Sargent Howe also stated that it is costly to the town to continually train officers and the research he has done shows that it has cost a quarter of a million dollars over the past 10 years for turnover.  Paul Litchfield asked how long an officer must stay under training contact. Chief Hankard answered it is 3 years.  Bill Whalen asked if that time period could be extended if we approved these raises.  Chief Hankard replied that that probably wasn’t legal since they already signed a contact at the time of employment.  Chief added that 3 years is the standard amount of time state wide.  Jeff added that the budget committee understands that this is a growing problem but we can’t focus on one department it is really a town wide decision for this kind of issue.
Chief Dexter requested that the budget committee reconsider his original request for the fire department as it is only a 1% increase from last budget.  He explained that he has done some cost shifting in the budget lines to add man power and currently the fire department is maintaining their own vehicles and equipment and has the ability to be better staffed.  Bill Whalen commented that he supports this increase.  Jeff added that the chief resubmitted his budget to the BOS by putting some of the items originally requested into warrant article that pull money from reserve accounts that are funded by revenue generated by the department.  
Bill Whalen questioned the hours of the Transfer Station.  Marla Davis commented that there are much less phone inquiries at the town office with the hours of operation at the Transfer Station Thursday through Saturday.  

Chair Leighton finished the budget items and moved on to the Warrant Articles.  Chair Leighton read the articles and stated the position on each of the BOS and Budget Committee.

Other comments made:  Chief Dexter stated that if they do not use all the funds in the warrant articles, the money stays in the revenue fund for that article for future purchases.  Chief Hankard added that he believes the dealership now takes vehicles in trade rather than having to send them to auction.  The BOS will have to change this in the article if they prefer.  Chief Hankard added that the new cruisers get about 17mpg and is a 6 cylinder vs. the 8 that the older cars had.

Members of the public discussed Article 10 and questioned what “in-kind” meant, it was acknowledged that we have been awarded the grant in this article but would not be received unless this article passes at town meeting. Dave added that if this article is approved at town meeting, residents should be mindful of the additional care and maintenance issues that the town will encounter.
Bill Whalen questioned the wording in Article 11, in that “hiring a consultant to amend current land use regulations” that it reads that the consultant will have full control over the new regulations which are usually voted on by the town body.  John Olmstead commented that a possible amendment to this article should be reviewed and supported by the BOS.
It was noted that if the town votes Article #13 in this year the money in that CRF cannot be expended until next budget cycle. 

Jeff explained Article #14 and the “domino effect” for the town buildings and how this will work, that is why the article is for the money to conduct a study, so the town will know what direction it will need to approach for this future building and space needs of the town.

At 9:04 pm, Jeff made a motion close the public hearing, 2nd by Chair Leighton all were in favor.

RECESS at 9:05 pm

The Budget Committee reconvened in regular session at 9:19 pm.
Other Business

The committee resumed their discussion on Article #9.  Jeff stated that he feels this request came to the table to late and that we have not had ample time to consider other options for this item/request.  After discussion the consensus of the committee members decided that Article 9 would not be recommended.  (1 yes and 6 no) 
The committee revisited the requests that came out of the public hearing comments.  Jeff made a motion to add $600 back to line item 4191.910 for the zonings maps, 2nd by Judy Rich, vote: 6 yes 1 no motion carries.

The committee discussed the requests from the Police Chief, Fire Chief and Library.  The committee decided that it would be better to bring these issues to town meeting and let the towns people make the decision on these increases and hear the merits on the floor.  

Jeff made a motion to add $6000 to 4312.380, hired equipment for DPW in the event the roller warrant fails at town meeting, 2nd by Chair Leighton.  This money should cover a roller rental in the event the new one is not voted in and the old one breaks down before the season is over.

The budget committee reviewed the revenue on the MS-7 and total budget figures.  Chair Leighton made a motion to agree with the BOS figures on the revenue section of the MS-7, 2nd by Jeff all were in favor.
Adjourn


At 10:05pm, Katy Wells made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Chair Leighton, all were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,
 Katy Wells, Budget Committee Member and Secretary

